

Forecasting German GDP using alternative factor models based on large datasets

Christian Schumacher



Discussion Paper Series 1: Economic Studies No 24/2005 Editorial Board: Heinz Herrmann

Thilo Liebig

Karl-Heinz Tödter

Deutsche Bundesbank, Wilhelm-Epstein-Strasse 14, 60431 Frankfurt am Main, Postfach 10 06 02, 60006 Frankfurt am Main

Tel +49 69 9566-1

Telex within Germany 41227, telex from abroad 414431, fax +49 69 5601071

Please address all orders in writing to: Deutsche Bundesbank,
Press and Public Relations Division, at the above address or via fax +49 69 9566-3077

Reproduction permitted only if source is stated.

ISBN 3-86558-075-0

Abstract:

This paper discusses the forecasting performance of alternative factor models based on a large panel of quarterly time series for the German economy. One model extracts factors by static principal components analysis, the other is based on dynamic principal components obtained using frequency domain methods. The third model is based on subspace algorithms for state space models. Out-of-sample forecasts show that the prediction errors of the factor models are generally smaller than the errors of simple autoregressive benchmark models. Among the factors models, either the dynamic principal component model or the subspace factor model rank highest in terms of forecast accuracy in most cases. However, neither of the dynamic factor models can provide better forecasts than the static model over all forecast horizons and different specifications of the simulation design. Therefore, the application of the dynamic factor models seems to provide only small forecasting improvements over the static factor model for forecasting German GDP.

Keywords: Factor models, static and dynamic factors, principal components, forecasting accuracy

JEL-Classification: E32, C51, C43

Non technical summary

Factor models based on large datasets have received increasing attention in the recent macroeconomics literature. Factor models aim at finding a few representative common factors underlying a large amount of economic activities. Compared with smaller scaled models, the factor models have the potential to consider a large amount of time series data typically available to central bank economists. Particularly for forecasting purposes, factor models based on large data sets have proven useful. For the USA, Stock and Watson (1999, 2002a, b) provide evidence for the information content of macroeconomic factors derived from hundreds of macroeconomic time series for future industrial production and inflation. This evidence highlights the potential benefits of factors derived from large data sets as indicators for monetary policy. Following the seminal work of Stock and Watson (1999, 2002a, b), a number of methodological extensions to their factor model for large data sets have been developed, so the question for the choice of the appropriate method in everyday central bank forecasting arises.

In this context, the present paper compares three factor models based on large data sets with respect to their forecasting accuracy for German GDP. The reference model is the model proposed by Stock and Watson (2002b), where the factors are obtained by static principal component analysis. A disadvantage of this model is that only static weights of factors are allowed for, so dynamic relationships between the variables are not considered explicitly. In order to take into account this issue, Forni et al. (2003a, b) propose dynamic principal component analysis in the frequency domain to estimate the factors. An alternative method proposed by Kapetanios (2004) estimates factors in a state-space framework using subspace algorithms. Both dynamic approaches allow for dynamic relationships between the variables in the model and, hence, provide a potentially useful alternative to the method of Stock and Watson (2002a). In empirical applications, however, it is not clear whether the postulated dynamics underlying the dynamic factor models can be found in the data. Moreover, the dynamic models have a more complicated structure to be estimated, which may be subject to misspecification in empirical applications.

To compare the models, different out-of-sample forecast simulations for German GDP at forecast horizons of up to four quarters are carried out. The results show that the forecasting accuracy of the dynamic approaches is not systematically better than that of the static approach. It seems to be the case that the theoretical advantages of the dynamic models cannot be fully exploited for forecasting in this empirical application. Therefore, using the static factors proposed by Stock and Watson (2002b) for forecasting purposes is not necessarily inferior to using factors estimated in a dynamic framework.

Nicht technische Zusammenfassung

In der jüngeren makroökonomischen Literatur sind Faktorenmodelle auf Basis großer Datensätze vermehrt untersucht worden. Die Faktorenmodelle verfolgen das Ziel, eine Vielzahl von ökonomischen Aktvititäten durch eine geringe Zahl von gemeinsamen Faktoren repräsentativ abzubilden. Verglichen mit kleineren Modellen haben sie den Vorteil, die großen Datenmengen, die Zentralbankökonomen heutzutage zur Verfügung stehen, simultan auswerten zu können. Insbesondere für Prognosezwecke haben sich die Faktorenmodelle in ersten Studien als nützlich erwiesen. Für die USA konnte von Stock und Watson (1999, 2002a, b) der Informationsgehalt von Faktoren auf Basis großer Datensätze für die zukünftige Entwicklung von Produktion und Inflation belegt werden. Als Ergänzung zu den ersten Arbeiten von Stock und Watson (1999, 2002a, b) wurden in der Literatur einige methodische Erweiterungen entwickelt, welche die Frage nach der Wahl des geeigneten Verfahrens in der täglichen Prognosearbeit aufwerfen.

Vor diesem Hintergrund vergleicht das vorliegende Papier drei Faktorenmodelle auf Basis großer Datensätze in Hinblick auf ihre Prognosegüte für das deutsche BIP. Als Referenzmodell fungiert das Modell von Stock und Watson (2002b), das die Faktoren unter Zuhilfenahme der statischen Hauptkomponentenanalyse extrahiert. Ein Nachteil dieses Modells ist, dass die statische Faktorenanalyse lediglich statische Faktorengewichte zwischen den Variablen zulässt, also keine dynamischen Zusammenhänge bei der Faktorenbildung explizit berücksichtigt werden. Um diesen Aspekt aufzugreifen, haben Forni et al. (2003a, b) die dynamische Hauptkomponentenanalyse, welche im Frequenzbereich durchgeführt wird, als alternative Schätzmethode für die Faktoren vorgeschlagen. Ein weiteres Verfahren von Kapetanios (2004) schätzt die Faktoren mit Zustandsraummodellen unter Anwendung von Subraumalgorithmen. Beide dynamischen Verfahren versuchen, auf unterschiedliche Art und Weise, dynamische Beziehungen zwischen den Variablen innerhalb eines Faktors zuzulassen und stellen daher eine Alternative zur rein statischen Analyse von Stock und Watson (2002b) dar. Allerdings stellt sich die Frage, ob sich die in diesen Modellen unterstellte Dynamik auch in der Realität finden lässt. Zudem sind die dynamischen Modelle auch komplexer, was in der empirischen Anwendung zu Fehlspezifikationen führen kann.

Zum Vergleich der drei Modelle werden verschiedene Prognosesimulationen ausserhalb des Schätzzeitraumes mit Prognosehorizonten von bis zu vier Quartalen durchgeführt. Die Ergebnisse zeigen, dass die Prognosegüte der dynamischen Modelle die des statischen Faktorenmodells nicht systematisch übertrifft. Die Ergebnisse deuten darauf hin, dass sich die theoretischen Vorteile der dynamischen Faktorenmodelle im Rahmen der empirischen Anwendung nur in begrenztem Umfang in geringeren Prognosefehlern niederschlagen.

Contents

1	Introduction	1									
2	Estimation of the alternative factor models	3									
3	3 Factor forecasting										
4	Predicting German GDP	14									
5	Discussion of the results and conclusions	18									
Re	eferences	18									
\mathbf{A}	Appendix	22									
	A.1 German data set	22									
	A.2 Model specification for forecast simulations	27									
	A.3 Testing for equal forecast accuracy	28									
	A.4 Robustness checks of the results	31									

Forecasting German GDP using alternative factor models based on large datasets*

1 Introduction

In the recent applied macroeconomics literature, in particular the macroeconomic forecasting literature, factor models with large data sets have received increasing attention. In a couple of seminal papers, Stock/Watson (1999, 2002a, b) proposed a univariate dynamic forecasting model augmented with static factors obtained by static principal component analysis as a forecasting tool. In various applications, the information content of the factors for USA inflation and output is shown, see Stock/Watson (1999, 2002a). Moreover, various other applications using this type of factor model provided additional favourable evidence for the forecasting accuracy of the factors models, see, for example, Brisson et al. (2003) for Canadian data, Camacho/Sancho (2003) for Spanish data, or Artis et al. (2004) for forecasting UK time series. However, despite the early success of factor models based on large data sets, some authors cast doubts on the empirical accuracy of large factor models based on static principal components. For example, Giacomini/White (2004) find that these kinds of factor models do not always provide the best forecasting performance compared with other methods in a moving-window simulation experiment. Banerjee et al. (2003) compare static factor and single indicator forecasts for euro area aggregates and do not find improvements in the static factor models over single indicator methods. For Germany, Schumacher/Dreger (2004) do not find significant advantages of factor forecasts according to statistical tests of forecasting accuracy in a similar exercise. Against the background of these overall mixed results, the question of improvements in the estimation of factor models based on large data sets arises.

^{*}Address: Deutsche Bundesbank, Wilhelm-Epstein-Straße 14, 60431 Frankfurt am Main, Tel.: ++49/+69-9566-2939, Fax: ++49/+69-9566-2982. E-mail: christian.schumacher@bundesbank.de. This paper represents the author's personal opinions and does not necessarily reflect the views of the Deutsche Bundesbank. I am grateful to Oliver Bode, Jörg Breitung, Sandra Eickmeier, Rafael Gerke, George Kapetanios, Stefan Kohns, Martin Schneider and Jürgen Wolters as well as seminar participants at the Bundesbank, University of Osnabrück, DIW Berlin for helpful comments and discussions. The codes used in this paper are written in Matlab. The estimation of the dynamic factor model based on dynamic principal components was done using the codes from www.dynfactors.org/software/software.htm.

To take into account a richer dynamic structure for the factor models, various extensions to the static principal component estimators have been developed. For example, Forni et al. (2001, 2003a, b) use dynamic principal component analysis in the frequency domain to estimate large-scale factor models. Forni et al. (2003b) discuss the theoretical advantages of their proposed dynamic approach over the static approach of Stock/Watson (2002a, b). A key argument is that dynamic principal components are dynamic factors that link variables at different points in time, while only contemporaneous variables enter the static factors. Hence, temporal relationships are, in principle, better approximated by the Forni et al. (2001) approach. However, despite its theoretical advantages, the empirical success of the dynamic approach is rather mixed. In an empirical application for monthly euro area data, Forni et al. (2003a) obtain mixed results concerning the relative forecasting performance. On the other hand, den Reijer (2005) finds more favourable evidence for the superior forecasting performance of the dynamic factor model for the Dutch economy. Another dynamic factor model approach proposed by Kapetanios (2004), Camba-Mendez/Kapetanios (2004) and Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) is based on subspace algorithms for state space models. In this framework, estimation of the factors is essentially a singular value decomposition of the regression coefficient between the data and its leads on the left-hand side of a vector equation and lags of the multivariate data on the right-hand side. Kapetanios (2004) uses this model to derive a core index for UK inflation and discusses the forecasting properties of the factors for future inflation.

Although the development of more sophisticated dynamic factor models is favourable from a theoretical point of view, Boivin/Ng (2005) have shown recently that the factor model based on static principal components is quite robust to misspecification since fewer auxiliary parameters have to be specified compared with dynamic factor models. This implies that imposing an explicit dynamic factor structure for forecasting in empirical applications could lead to a worse forecasting performance if the specification of the larger number of auxiliary parameters is prone to errors. In their simulations and empirical applications for the US, Boivin/Ng (2005) find that the static principal components serve quite well as predictors for various US time series, compared with dynamic factor estimates.

Against the background of this discussion, the relative forecasting accuracy of three alternative factor models introduced above is discussed in this paper. In particular, we discuss whether the more sophisticated dynamic factor models proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and by Forni et al. (2003a, b) can outperform the factor model based on static principal components proposed by Stock/Watson (2002a, b).

This paper expands on results by Schumacher/Dreger (2004), where the comparative advantages of the static factor model over the smaller forecasting models are discussed. For the comparison of the factor models, out-of-sample forecast simulations are carried out, since to the best of my knowledge, there are not yet any out-of-sample comparisons incorporating

both the Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) and factor models used by Forni et al. (2003a). Moreover, alternative simulation designs are used in order to check the robustness of the results. For example, we employ a recursive as well as a rolling simulation scheme for out-of-sample forecasting. Additionally, performance-based model selection as well as information criteria are used for model specification. This extends the empirical literature on factor forecasting where often either performance-based model selection, for example in Forni et al. (2003a), or information criteria as in Stock/Watson (2002a, b) are employed. For the model selection using information criteria, we use alternative criteria by Bai/Ng (2002) for the number of static factors and, amongst other things, the recently developed criteria by Bai/Ng (2005) and Breitung/Kretschmer (2005) for the number of dynamic factors.

To compare the three factor models, their forecast accuracy with respect to German GDP is investigated. For the German economy, often only small forecasting models, such as single indicator forecasting equations, are analysed in the literature.² A comparison of different factor models has not been carried out yet and, hence, may be worth investigaton.³

The paper proceeds as follows: the following section contains a discussion of the factor models and how they can be estimated by the various methods. In section 3, the single-equation method for forecasting using the factors as plug-ins is described. In section 4, the German data set is described briefly, the out-of-sample forecasting simulation is introduced, and the factor models are applied to predict German GDP. Section 5 concludes.

2 Estimation of the alternative factor models

As stressed by Boivin/Ng (2005), factor forecasting depends on how the factors are determined and how these factors are used for prediction. And for both estimation and forecasting many possible implementations exist, for example, different methods for estimating factors with large data sets. Given the factor estimates, the forecast implementation requires decisions on how the forecast comparisons are undertaken, for example, whether recursive or rolling out-of-sample simulations are used, or how the auxiliary parameters of the forecasting models are specified. Due to these differences, it is important to eliminate differences in implementing the forecasting step when a comparison of alternative methods of estimating the factors is at the centre of investigation. To highlight the difference between estimation of the factors and forecasting using the factors, Boivin/Ng (2005) divide the process of factor forecasting into two steps: the factor estimation step and the forecasting step. This two-step procedure is used in the presentation of the methods below.

¹An in-sample comparison for USA data is provided in Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004).

²See Kirchgässner/Savioz (2001), Breitung/Jagodzinski (2002), Fritsche/Stefan (2002), Hüfner/Schröder (2002) and Bandholz/Funke (2003).

³In Schumacher/Dreger (2004), only the static factor model is used for forecasting German GDP.

Factor model representation In factor models, variables are represented as the sum of two mutually orthogonal unobservable components: the common component and the idiosyncratic component. The common component is driven by a small number of factors common to all of the variables in the model. The idiosyncratic component on the other hand is driven by variable-specific shocks. Let X_t be the $(N \times 1)$ dimensional vector of stationary time series with observations for t = 1, ..., T, and it is assumed that the series have zero mean and covariance Γ_0 . The factor model representation is given by

$$X_t = \chi_t(F_t) + \xi_t,\tag{1}$$

where $\chi_t(F_t)$ are the common components solely driven by factors F_t , and ξ_t are the idiosyncratic components for each of the variables. How the factors are related to the common components χ_t and how they can be estimated depends on the respective method and will be described below. The idiosyncratic component is that part of X_t not explained by the common components. The idea behind the factor model is that a small number r of factors F_t should be able to explain most of the variance of the data, $r \ll N$. The question is now how to determine the factors, and three alternative methods will be discussed below.

Determining the factors according to Stock/Watson (2002b) The factor model proposed by Stock/Watson (2002b) uses static principal component analysis to derive the factors. The goal of static principal component analysis is to choose the parameters and factors of the model

$$X_t = CF_t + \xi_t \tag{2}$$

in order to maximise the explained variance of the original variables for a given, small number r of factors F_t . The static factors in this model can be estimated using static principal component analysis.⁴ Let $\widehat{\Gamma}_0 = (1/T) \sum_{t=1}^T X_t X_t'$ be an estimate of the contemporaneous variance-covariance matrix of the vector of time series X_t . The aim is to find r linear combinations of the time series data $\widehat{F}_{j,t} = \widehat{S}'_j X_t$ for $j = 1, \ldots, r$ that maximise the variance of the factors $\widehat{S}'_j \widehat{\Gamma}_0 \widehat{S}_j$. The number of factors should be sufficiently small compared with the total number of time series, $r \ll N$. As a restriction, Stock/Watson (2002a) impose the normalisation $\widehat{S}'_j \widehat{S}_i = 1$ for i = j and 0 for $i \neq j$. The maximisation problem can be reformulated as an eigenvalue problem

$$\widehat{\Gamma}_0 \widehat{S}_j = \widehat{\mu}_j \widehat{S}_j, \tag{3}$$

where $\widehat{\mu}_j$ denotes the j-th eigenvalue and \widehat{S}_j its $(N \times 1)$ corresponding eigenvector. As before, after the calculation of the maximum of N eigenvalues, they are ranked in decreasing order

⁴See Bai/Ng (2002), pp. 197-8.

of magnitude and the eigenvectors according to the r largest eigenvalues are the weights of the static factors

$$\widehat{F}_t^{SW} = \widehat{S}' X_t, \tag{4}$$

where \widehat{S} is the $(N \times r)$ matrix of stacked eigenvectors $\widehat{S} = (\widehat{S}_1, \dots, \widehat{S}_r)$. Note that only contemporaneous variables are combined to obtain factors, and dynamics are not considered at this point. To derive the factors, only one auxiliary parameter, namely r, is needed. The asymptotic properties of the static factors are analysed in Bai/Ng (2002), Stock/Watson (2002b) and Bai (2003).

Determining the factors according to Forni et al. (2003a) The model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) aims at identifying a dynamic structure of the factor model. The dynamic factor model is given by

$$X_t = \chi_t + \xi_t = B(L)U_t + \xi_t, \tag{5}$$

where $\chi_t = B(L)U_t$ are the common components, U_t is the $(q \times 1)$ vector of dynamic factors which has to be determined from the data. Similar to the factor model above, it is assumed that the dimension of the dynamic factors is lower than the dimension of the data, so $q \ll N$. $B(L) = I + B_1L + \ldots + B_sL^s$ is a lag polynomial with non-negative power of the lag operator L, with $Lx_t = x_{t-1}$. Hence, lags of the factors are allowed to affect the current movement of the variables. ξ_t is again the $(N \times 1)$ idiosyncratic component of the variables. Note that for a given finite lag order s, the model can be rewritten in a static way as $X_t = CF_t + \xi_t$, where $F_t = (U'_t, \ldots, U'_{t-s})'$ is a r = q(s+1) dimensional vector of stacked dynamic factors.⁵ The $(N \times r)$ dimensional parameter matrix C contains the coefficients of B(L). The dynamic method proposed by Forni et al. (2003 a, b) aims at estimating the dynamic factors U_t in a first step, and the static factors F_t are derived given the dynamic factors in a second step.

To estimate the dynamic factors and their covariances, Forni et al. (2000) propose dynamic principal component analysis in the frequency domain. The dynamic principal components are derived in order to maximise the common components' variance under orthogonality restrictions. The optimisation leads to a dynamic eigenvalue problem of the spectral density matrix of the vector of observed variables. The spectral density of the vector of observed variables $\Sigma(\theta)$ is estimated at frequency θ for $-\pi < \theta < \pi$. The estimated spectrum includes the information of all autocorrelations across the vector of variables and hence provides a summary of their dynamic relationships. Let $\widehat{\Gamma}_k$ be the k-lag estimated autocovariance of the panel of time series X_t and X_{t-k} . The estimated spectral density of

 $^{^5 \}mathrm{See}$ Stock/Watson (2002a), p. 148, and Boivin/Ng (2005), p. 3.

the vector of observables is then given by

$$\widehat{\Sigma}(\theta_h) = \sum_{k=-M}^{M} \widehat{\Gamma}_k \left(1 - \frac{|k|}{M+1} \right) e^{-ik\theta_h}, \tag{6}$$

at frequency $\theta_h = 2\pi h/(2M+1)$, for $h=0,\ldots,2M$. The spectral density matrix is estimated with a Bartlett lag window of size M which determines the weights in brackets above. Given the spectral density estimate, it can be decomposed by an eigen decomposition. For each frequency, the dynamic eigenvalues and eigenvectors of $\widehat{\Sigma}(\theta_h)$ are computed. The eigenvalues are arranged in decreasing order of magnitude. The $(N \times 1)$ eigenvectors $\widehat{P}_j(\theta_h)$ are collected for $j=1,\ldots,q$ corresponding to the q largest eigenvalues. By inverse discrete Fourier transform, the eigenvectors in the time domain are given by

$$\widehat{P}_{j}(L) = \sum_{k=-M}^{M} \widehat{P}_{j,k} L^{k}, \text{ with } \widehat{P}_{j,k} = \frac{1}{2M+1} \sum_{h=0}^{2M} \widehat{P}_{j}(\theta_{h}) e^{ik\theta_{h}},$$
 (7)

for k = -M, ..., M, and j = 1, ..., q. The weights $\widehat{P}_j(L)$ determine the j-th dynamic principal component according to $\widehat{U}_{j,t} = \widehat{P}'_j(L)X_t$. The factor loadings are two-sided with lead-lag order of M. Hence, the resulting time-domain factors allow for dynamic relationships between the variables at different times. A projection of X_t on leads and lags of those factors gives estimators of the common components $\widehat{\chi}_t$, which converge to the true common component χ_t in (5).⁶ Although these estimators of the dynamic common components have desirable statistical properties concerning consistency, the reliance on spectral based estimators leads to two-sided filters. Hence, at the beginning and end of the sample of finite time series, no estimators of the factors are available due to the lead-lag truncation for the estimation of the spectral density. This is a serious drawback for forecasting and real-time estimation.

To circumvent this problem, Forni et al. (2003a, 2003b) propose one-sided estimates of the factors. For this purpose, the dynamic factor model is rewritten in a static way as in (1), and r = q(s+1) factors can be determined using static principal components methods where the covariances of idiosyncratic and common components obtained in the steps before can be exploited. The estimation of the model aims at maximising the variance of the common components, and hence the minimisation of the variance of the idiosyncratic components. These matrices are given by⁷

$$\widehat{\Sigma}_{\chi}(\theta) = \widehat{P}(\theta)\Lambda(\theta)\widehat{P}^{*}(\theta), \text{ and } \widehat{\Sigma}_{\xi}(\theta) = \widehat{\Sigma}(\theta) - \widehat{\Sigma}_{\chi}(\theta),$$
 (8)

where a star denotes complex conjugates, $\Lambda(\theta)$ is a $(q \times q)$ diagonal matrix with the largest q

⁶See Forni et al. (2004) for further asymptotics.

⁷See Forni et al. (2003a), p. 1253.

dynamic eigenvalues on the main diagonal, and the $(N \times q)$ matrix $\widehat{P}(\theta) = (\widehat{P}_1(\theta), \dots, \widehat{P}_q(\theta))$ contains the corresponding eigenvectors at frequency θ . To obtain time-domain autocovariances of the common components, inverse discrete Fourier transform gives

$$\widehat{\Gamma}_{\chi,k} = \frac{1}{2M+1} \sum_{h=0}^{2M} \widehat{\Sigma}_{\chi}(\theta_h) e^{ik\theta_h}, \tag{9}$$

for $k = -M, \ldots, M$, and the covariance of the idiosyncratic component $\widehat{\Gamma}_{\xi,k}$ can be obtained accordingly. The aim is to find r linear combinations of the time series data $\widehat{F}_{j,t} = \widehat{Z}'_j X_t$ for $j = 1, \ldots, r$ that maximise the variance explained by the common factors $\widehat{Z}'_j \widehat{\Gamma}_{\chi,0} \widehat{Z}_j$. As a restriction, Forni et al. (2003b) impose the normalisation $\widehat{Z}'_j \widehat{\Gamma}_{\xi,0} \widehat{Z}_i = 1$ for i = j and 0 for $i \neq j$. $\widehat{\Gamma}_{\chi,0}$ and $\widehat{\Gamma}_{\xi,0}$ are the contemporaneous variance-covariances of the dynamic common and idiosyncratic components, respectively.⁸ This maximisation problem can be reformulated as a generalised eigenvalue problem

$$\widehat{\Gamma}_{\chi,0}\widehat{Z}_j = \widehat{\mu}_j\widehat{\Gamma}_{\xi,0}\widehat{Z}_j. \tag{10}$$

 $\widehat{\mu}_j$ denotes the j-th generalised eigenvalue and \widehat{Z}_j its $(N \times 1)$ corresponding eigenvector. After the calculation of the maximum of N eigenvalues, they are ranked in decreasing order of magnitude. According to the static factor model (1), the largest r = q(s+1) eigenvalues should be used to determine the number of static factors. These factors are obtained as the product of the r eigenvectors corresponding to the largest eigenvalues and the vector of observable variables X_t :

$$\widehat{F}_t^{FHLR} = \widehat{Z}'X_t, \tag{11}$$

where $\widehat{Z} = (\widehat{Z}_1, \dots, \widehat{Z}_r)$ is the $(N \times r)$ matrix of the stacked eigenvectors. Note that although the first steps to obtain the covariance matrix of the common components are essentially dynamic, the final step of the estimation of the factors is finding a linear combination of contemporaneous variables. Asymptotics for the dynamic factor model are discussed in Forni et al. (2003b). Auxiliary variables to be determined by the user are M, q and r.

Determining the factors according to Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) The time-invariant state space model for estimating factors from large data sets proposed by Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) is given by the prediction error representation

$$X_t = CF_t + E_t, (12)$$

$$F_{t+1} = AF_t + KE_t, (13)$$

⁸The off-diagonal elements of the covariance matrix of the idiosyncratic components are forced to be zero in order to improve the forecasting properties of the model. See Forni et al. (2003b), p. 16.

where X_t is again the N dimensional data vector, which is determined by the r factors F_t , and the innovations E_t . The factors as well as the system matrices A, C and the Kalman gain K are assumed as unknown. Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) now suggest the application of subspace algorithms to estimate the factors from data where the cross section is large. In general, subspace algorithms aim at determining the number of factors and the factors themselves without specifying and identifying the full state space model, for example the system matrices. For the estimation of the factors or states, the state space model can be written as a vector equation, which can be obtained by solving for the innovations. This leads to the equation

$$X_t^f = \mathcal{O}\mathcal{K}X_t^p + \mathcal{E}E_t^f, \tag{14}$$

which is central to all subspace algorithms.¹² The variables are stacked according to $X_t^f = (X_t', X_{t+1}', X_{t+2}', \dots)'$ and $X_t^p = (X_{t-1}', X_{t-2}', X_{t-3}', \dots)'$ and $E_t^f = (E_t', E_{t+1}', E_{t+2}', \dots)'$. The coefficient matrices are given by

$$\mathcal{O} = [C', A'C', (A^2)'C', \dots]', \tag{15}$$

$$\mathcal{K} = \left[K, (A - KC)K, (A - KC)^2 K, \dots \right], \tag{16}$$

$$\mathcal{E} = \begin{pmatrix} I & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ CK & I & \ddots & \vdots \\ CAK & \ddots & \ddots & 0 \\ \vdots & \cdots & CK & I \end{pmatrix}. \tag{17}$$

Compared with the state space representation above, the factors or states are defined as $F_t = \mathcal{K}X_t^p$. Hence, the goal of the analysis is to estimate the matrix \mathcal{K} , which in turn gives an estimate for the factors. To obtain the factors, the model user has to decide on the model order r, the number of factors in our case, and approximate the regression coefficient \mathcal{OK} by a matrix with a reduced rank r. For rank reduction in subspace algorithms, an SVD is typically used. Up to now, the state space model is written in infinite dimensional vectors, and a truncation is necessary for empirical applications with finite data sets. To replace X_t^f

⁹See, for example, Bauer (1998), p. 2 and Bauer (2005).

¹⁰See Van Overschee/De Moor (1996), pp. 61-2.

¹¹See Van Overschee/De Moor (1996), pp. 11-2.

¹²For a detailed description of the equation, see Bauer (1998), pp. 45-7.

¹³See Bauer (1998), p. 46.

¹⁴See, for example, Van Overschee/De Moor (1996), p. 75.

and X_t^p , the truncated matrices

$$X_{s,t}^f = (X_t', X_{t+1}', X_{t+2}', \dots, X_{t+s-1}')'$$
 and $X_{b,t}^p = (X_{t-1}', X_{t-2}', X_{t-3}', \dots, X_{t-b}')'$ (18)

are used. Furthermore, since the factors are to be used for forecasting purposes, leads in the data matrices are ruled out by Kapetanios (2004), which implies s=1 and $X_{s,t}^f=X_{1,t}^f=X_t$. Given these stacked data matrices, an estimator of the coefficient matrix \mathcal{OK} would be obtained by regressing $X_{s,t}^f$ onto $X_{b,t}^p$. However, when the data set to be used is large, there is a rank deficiency in the variance X^p/X^p of the regressors, where X^p contains all the available stacked data according to $X^p = (X_{b,1}^p, \dots, X_{b,T}^p)'$. To overcome the rank deficiency, Magnus/Neudecker (1999) propose an estimate of $X^p(\mathcal{OK})'$ instead of only \mathcal{OK} . From equation (14), this estimator of $X^p(\mathcal{OK})'$ is given by

$$\widehat{X^p(\mathcal{OK})'} = X^p(X^{p'}X^p)^+ X^{p'}X^f, \tag{19}$$

where $X^f = (X^f_{s,1}, \ldots, X^f_{s,T})'$, and A^+ is the Moore-Penrose inverse of a matrix A. However, if the row dimension of X^p is smaller than its column dimension, the projection matrix becomes the identity matrix, $X^p(X^{p'}X^p)^+X^{p'} = I$, and the estimate reduces to $X^p(\mathcal{OK})' = X^f$. Note that this can easily be the case if relatively more time series are available than time series observations. Following the subspace literature to estimate the state space, a decomposition based on this estimate simply leads to an SVD of the contemporaneous data (for s = 1) for estimating the factors. To obtain an essentially dynamic factor estimate, Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) propose an alternative estimator based on the coefficient $(X^{p'}X^p)^+X^{p'}X^f$, which is the right part of equation (19). This coefficient is decomposed by SVD according to

$$(X^{p\prime}X^p)^+ X^{p\prime}X^f = \widehat{U}\widehat{S}\widehat{V}', \tag{20}$$

and the factors are then defined as $X^p\widehat{U}_r\widehat{S}_r^{1/2}$, or in time indexed variable notation

$$\widehat{F}_t^{KM} = \widehat{\mathcal{K}} X_t^p, \tag{21}$$

where $\widehat{\mathcal{K}}' = \widehat{U}_r \widehat{S}_r^{1/2}$, and \widehat{U}_r denotes the first r columns of the left singular vector matrix \widehat{U} , and $\widehat{S}_r^{1/2}$ is the $(r \times r)$ upper left square matrix of the square root of the singular value matrix \widehat{S} containing the largest singular values in descending order.¹⁷ Note that this method incorporates lead/lag relationships between the variables and is essentially dynamic compared with the other methods. The auxiliary parameters of this procedure to be chosen are the

¹⁵Note that the coefficient matrix \mathcal{OK} is now also truncated compared with equation (14). For details, see Bauer (1998), p. 46.

¹⁶See Magnus/Neudecker (1999), pp. 261-3.

¹⁷See Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004), p. 21.

number of factors r, and the truncation parameters s and b.

Comparison of the factor estimation methods The factor models described above differ primarily with respect to the dynamics underlying the factors. The dynamic factor model by Forni et al. (2003a, b), for example, relies on dynamic principal component analysis in the first step. The eigen decomposition of the spectral density of the data allows for more general dynamics of the factors than using only static principal components as in Stock/Watson (2002a, b). In particular, if M=0 is chosen in (6), the spectral density collapses to the covariance matrix and hence encompasses the static factor approach in this respect. So at least in this first step, more general dynamics are allowed for using the dynamic principal component analysis. However, since the resulting weights of the dynamic principal components are two-sided filters in the time domain, and hence are often regarded as inappropriate for forecasting, a static generalised eigen decomposition is proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b), which leads to static factors weights. Hence, compared with the dynamic loadings obtained in the first step, some of the dynamics are lost in the second step. Compared with the approach of Stock/Watson (2002a, b) that relies on the covariance matrix $\widehat{\Gamma}_0$ for obtaining factor weights, the approach by Forni et al. (2003a, b) relies on the common components variance $\widehat{\Gamma}_{\gamma,0}$ and idiosyncratic variance $\widehat{\Gamma}_{\xi,0}$. Thus, possible differences between variables according to their common component-idiosyncratic component variance ratios are, in principle, better taken into account when the dynamic factor model approach by Forni et al. (2003a, b) is applied. The method by Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) provides factor estimates that are linear combinations of variables at different periods included in X_t^p , see (21). This is in contrast to the other two factor estimation methods, where factor weights only link contemporaneous variables included in X_t , see (4) and (11). Therefore, the factor estimates proposed by Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) have the potential to take into account more complicated dynamics than the other methods.

In forecast applications, the three methods differ not only with respect to the dynamic properties of the factor estimates, but also with respect to the implementation of the auxiliary parameters. Whereas the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) factors require only the specification of the number of static factors r, the dynamic factors Forni et al. (2003a, b) additionally require the specification of the number of dynamic factors q and the truncation lag parameter for spectral estimation M. The estimation of the dynamic factors by Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) also requires r, and the truncation parameters for stacking the data matrices s and s. Although the dynamic factor models allow for a richer structure of the factor dynamics, it is important to choose the corresponding auxiliary parameters appropriately. Misspecifications might lead to large sampling errors that could overcompensate the benefits from a richer dynamic structure. This argument is stressed in Boivin/Ng (2005), where it is shown that Monte Carlo simulations based on models without misspecification of the auxiliary parameters provide a too optimistic view on the dynamic factor models compared with the static factors. In real data applications, the auxiliary parameters might be misspecified,

implying a poorer forecast performance. Therefore, it cannot be expected that the static factor forecast proposed by Stock/Watson (2002a, b) are clearly outperformed by the more sophisticated dynamic factor models.

3 Factor forecasting

To evaluate the empirical performance of the described factor estimates, they have to be implemented into a forecasting model. This will be described below. Given the forecasting model, a variety of simulation designs are considered to allow for comparisons of relative forecasting accuracy between the various factor models. Since there is obviously no "best" way to carry out the simulations, a variety of simulation designs should ensure the robustness of the results.

Forecast equation The three types of estimated factors will be used for prediction in a dynamic estimation model. For forecasting purposes, a single equation model is estimated with the dynamic or multi-step estimation approach.¹⁸ The forecasting model is specified and estimated as a linear projection of an h-step ahead transformed variable, y_{t+h} onto t-dated predictors. In our case, the predictors are the static and dynamic factors. More precisely, the forecasting models follow the setup in Forni et al. (2003a), Kapetanios/Camba-Mendez (2004) and have the form

$$y_{t+h} = \beta \widehat{F}_t + \alpha(L)y_t + \varepsilon_{t+h}, \tag{22}$$

where \widehat{F}_t are the factors determined by the three factor estimation methods.¹⁹ β is a coefficient matrix for the factors which is estimated by OLS for each forecast horizon h. Autoregressive terms are taken into account by the coefficients $\alpha(L)$, which is a polynomial with non-negative power of the lag operator L. The variable on the left-hand side of the forecasting equation is y_{t+h} , which is defined as the growth rate of the chosen time series between period t and period t + h, $y_{t+h} = \log(Y_{t+h}/Y_t) = \sum_{i=1}^h \Delta \log(Y_{t+i})$, where the original series, Y_t , is assumed to be integrated of order one.²⁰ The out-of-sample forecast for y_{T+h} given information in period T is then given by the conditional expectation $y_{T+h|T} = \widehat{\beta}\widehat{F}_T + \widehat{\alpha}(L)y_T$. As a simple benchmark for the factor models, we also consider the forecasting performance of a simple autoregressive model

$$y_{t+h} = \alpha(L)y_t + \varepsilon_{t+h}, \tag{23}$$

¹⁸See chapter 11 of Clements/Hendry (1998) for a detailed treatment of multi-step estimation.

¹⁹See Forni et al. (2003a), p. 1250.

²⁰See Stock/Watson (2002a), p. 149.

although the main focus of the investigation will be on the forecast comparison of the three factor models described above. The dynamic estimation approach above differs from the standard one-step ahead approach. To forecast h periods ahead within the standard approach, one estimates the model with one lag, and then iterates that model forward to obtain h-step ahead predictions.²¹ Choosing the left-hand side variables specified h periods ahead of the explanatory variables as in the dynamic estimation approach has two main advantages. First, additional equations for simultaneously forecasting the indicators F_t are not needed. Second, the potential impact of specification errors in the one-step ahead model can be reduced by using the same horizon for estimation as for forecasting. However, Monte Carlo simulation results by Marcellino et al. (2005) indicate that the direct estimation approach is not generally the best method to choose, although their simulations did not take into account factor forecasts. On the other hand, in the recent investigation by Boivin/Ng (2005), the direct approach works best overall in forecast comparisons of factor models. In the forecast simulations below, we follow Boivin/Ng (2005) and also use the direct estimation approach.

Forecast simulation design: Performance-based versus information criteria model selection To evaluate the empirical performance of the factor forecasting models described, a variety of simulation experiments are considered. Common to all the models is that forecasts are out-of-sample, and only in-sample information is used to estimate the factors. We compare the models in four simulation experiments that can be distinguished according to how the models are specified and how the estimation and forecast sample are related to each other. In particular, we compare recursive versus rolling window simulations as well as simulations with model specifications chosen after inspecting the forecast performance versus specifications based on information criteria.

The performance-based model selection is based on the estimation of models with various specifications of lags and numbers of factors. For example, upper bounds for the number of dynamic factors q, the number of lags s have to be provided for the estimation of dynamic factors proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b). For the forecasting equation, a maximum number of lags for the autoregressive parameters has to be set. For each possible combination of auxiliary parameters, the factors are estimated and the forecasts are calculated. Finally, the specification with the lowest mean squared forecast error for each forecast horizon is chosen as the appropriate specification. This strategy follows Forni et al. (2003a), who estimate their models over a broad range of parameters and choose parameter combinations which minimise a forecast error criterion. The models with these parameter values yield a minimal value of the mean squared forecast error. This mean squared error is thus the best forecasting performance obtainable, at the horizon h, via the dynamic forecast procedure based on each of the models. It eliminates possible errors due to misspecification. In contrast,

²¹For a discussion, see Clements/Hendry (1998), pp. 243-6.

the information criteria model selection chooses a configuration of the models based only on time series information from the estimation sample. For example, to evaluate the specifications of factor models with respect to the number of factors, special information criteria are available that minimise the variance of the idiosyncratic components and penalise overparameterisation.²² An argument in favour of performance-based experiments often found in the literature is a higher robustness in case of structural change. However, according to the simulation results of Inoue/Kilian (2003), the performance-based framework is not necessarily better than information criteria selection and tends to select overparameterised models. The performance-based exercise selects a model specification, which is constant over the whole sample of recursions. Hence, it provides insights into the relative accuracy of the best specifications of different forecasting models. A selected model specification has the maximum forecasting accuracy among the set of possible constant specifications for this model, and specification errors are neglected. Moreover, all the sample information is used to detect the best model specification ex-post. On the other hand, in a real-time environment, where no out-of-sample information is available for a forecaster, the model has to be inspected for possible respecification every period.²³ Hence, applying information criteria can use only in-sample information and may lead to time-varying specifications. Therefore, the two forecasting schemes have a different information content and it is difficult to compare them. All in all, the recent results by Inoue/Kilian (2003) are more in favour of the information criteria approach. However, these simulations are not explicitly concerned with factor models, and due to the widespread use of performance-based comparisons, the application below includes both approaches.²⁴ The values for the maximum of the auxiliary parameters in the performance-based simulations are presented in appendix A.2. For the model selection based on information criteria, the number of static factors is determined using the criterion IC_{p2} from Bai/Ng (2002), whereas the number of dynamic factors is determined using the criterion proposed in Bai/Ng (2005). Details can again be found in appendix A.2.

Forecast simulation design: Rolling versus recursive simulations In addition to the alternative ways to specify the forecast models, we compare different estimation samples for the alternative models. In particular, a comparison of recursive versus rolling window simulations is carried out. The recursive simulation scheme proceeds as follows: to obtain forecast steps that can be compared with realisations, the full time series sample is shortened. The first estimation sample period covers one third of the total time series sample. Forecasts are computed with a forecast horizon of $h = 1, \ldots, 4$ and forecast errors are stored. Then the sample size is increased by one period, the model is reestimated, forecasts are computed and so on. For the rolling scheme, the initial forecast is the same as in the recursive scheme, but when an additional period of data is added after the first forecast, the first period

²²For the number of static factors, these information criteria are provided by Bai/Ng (2002).

²³For an application, see Stock/Watson (2002b), p. 1173.

²⁴A complementary use of these methods can also be found in Boivin/Ng (2005).

of the initial estimation sample is also deleted. Hence, the estimation sample size in the rolling scheme remains constant, whereas the estimation sample size in the recursive scheme increases every period. However, the number of forecasts that can be compared with the data is equal for both methods. The recursive simulation scheme has the advantage of using all the data available at a certain point in time, whereas the rolling forecast skips information. However, the rolling forecast scheme might be preferable if some sort of structural change occurs in the sample.²⁵

4 Predicting German GDP

Data The data set collected for Germany, which is explained in appendix A.1, contains 124 quarterly series over the sample period 1978:1-2004:1. We choose quarterly time series because we want to discuss the empirical properties of the factor model with respect to GDP which is available at quarterly frequency. In addition, this data set enables us to describe the economy on a broad basis because sectoral supply side data can be taken into consideration. The whole data set includes GDP and its expenditure components such as consumption and fixed capital formation, as well as gross value added by sectors. It also contains industrial production, received orders and turnover, disaggregated by sectors. Labour market variables that are taken into consideration are employment, unemployment and wages. Several disaggregated price time series, interest rates and spreads are also considered. Additionally, we use ifo survey time series such as business situation and expectations, assessment of stocks and capacity utilisation, and other series.

As is typical for the empirical literature on factor estimation using large data sets, the vector of time series will be preprocessed prior to estimation. First, the time series are corrected for outliers and then seasonally adjusted as explained in appendix A.1. Moreover, since the principal component analysis requires stationary time series for estimation, non-stationary time-series were appropriately differenced.²⁶ Finally, the series were normalised to have sample mean zero and unit variance.

Forecasting results using performance-based model selection. We first report relative mean squared errors (MSE) which are computed out-of-sample relative to the MSE of the autoregressive model. A relative MSE less than one indicates a superior forecasting performance of a model for the chosen forecast horizon h = 1, ..., 4. Table 1 shows the relative MSEs and a ranking, where smallest relative MSEs are ranked first and largest relative MSEs last. The table contains results for out-of-sample simulations with performance-based model selection as discussed in section 3. The results from both panels of the table show that on average, all models provide smaller MSEs than the simple autoregressive model. Of

²⁵See Giacomini/White (2004), p. 3.

²⁶See, for example, Altissimo et al. (2002), Forni et al. (2001).

Table 1: Relative MSE, performance-based model selection A. Recursive scheme

			Ranking					
Forecast horizon	1 2 3 4					2	3	4
SW	0.725	0.685	0.796	0.865	3	3	3	3
FHLR	0.670	0.648	0.754	0.793	1	1	2	1
KM	0.709	0.674	0.746	0.829	2	2	1	2

B. Rolling-window scheme

-	Relative MSE						Ranking				
Forecast horizon	1 2 3 4					1	2	3	4		
SW	0.727	0.657	0.779	0.883		3	2	2	2		
FHLR	0.664	0.617	0.758	0.850		1	1	1	1		
KM	0.712	0.690	0.832	0.927		2	3	3	3		

Notes: The table shows the mean-squared errors (MSE) of the various models relative to the MSE of the autoregressive model. 'SW' denotes the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) approach forecasts, 'FHLR' is the dynamic factor model forecast from Forni et al. (2003a, b), and 'KM' denotes the subspace factor model forecast proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004). The ranking on the right-hand side of the panel ranks the series with the smallest relative MSE with respect to the AR model first.

the factor models, the model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) outperforms the others with only one exception. The differences in forecast accuracy between the models based on Kapetanios (2004) and Stock/Watson (2002a, b) are not clear-cut. The Stock/Watson (2002a, b) model provides better forecasts in the rolling window simulation scheme, while the Kapetanios (2004) model provides better forecasts for the recursive simulations. Hence, in this simulation exercise, only the model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) can outperform the static factor forecasts proposed by Stock/Watson (2002a, b), although the overall differences between the relative MSEs are small.

Forecasting results using information criteria for model selection Table 2 shows the relative MSEs and the respective ranking when information criteria model selection is applied in the out-of-sample simulation experiment. The relative MSEs from both panels of the table show that all models provide smaller or equal MSEs than the simple autoregressive model. Among the factor models, no model clearly outperforms the other models over all forecast horizons under investigation, and the ranking changes over the forecast horizons. The differences between the relative MSEs are small. However, the Kapetanios' (2004) method provides better forecasts than the other factor models in three out of four forecast horizons for both the recursive and the rolling window schemes. The forecasts of the dynamic

Table 2: Relative MSE, information criteria model selection A. Recursive scheme

		Ranking						
Forecast horizon	1 2 3 4					2	3	4
SW	0.840	0.739	0.842	0.885	3	2	3	2
FHLR	0.829	0.756	0.817	0.881	2	3	2	1
KM	0.726	0.675	0.825	0.910	1	1	1	3

B. Rolling-window scheme

			Ranking					
Forecast horizon	1 2 3 4					2	3	4
SW	0.727	0.736	0.809	0.996	2	3	1	2
FHLR	0.731	0.707	0.812	1.000	3	2	2	3
KM	0.707	0.660	0.867	0.915	1	1	3	1

Notes: The table shows the mean-squared errors (MSE) of the various models relative to the MSE of the autoregressive model. 'SW' denotes the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) approach forecasts, 'FHLR' is the dynamic factor model forecast from Forni et al. (2003a, b), and 'KM' denotes the subspace factor model forecast proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004). The ranking on the right-hand side of the panel ranks the series with the smallest relative MSE with respect to the AR model first.

factor model by Forni et al. (2003a, b) and the factor model proposed by Stock/Watson (2002a, b) have similar accuracy as they change ranks for different forecast horizons. When using information criteria chosen, it seems to be more difficult for the dynamic factor model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) to estimate the dynamic factor structure than in a simulated out-of-sample forecast comparison, where the specifications are chosen according to the forecast performance. Hence, both the performance-based simulations and the simulations using information criteria show that the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) forecast model is hardly ever the best forecasting model, although it cannot be systematically outperformed by either of the other two methods.

Tests for equal forecasting accuracy Up to now, the investigation has relied on the validity of forecast MSE rankings. However, the differences in MSE behind these rankings could not be systematic due to sampling errors. If the differences in MSE were indeed not significant or systematic, the conclusions drawn from the rankings could not be taken at face value. In particular, the preliminary conclusion that the static factor model proposed by Stock/Watson (2002a, b) is outperformed by one of the more sophisticated factor models depending on the specification scheme, would not be warranted. Therefore, for each forecast horizon, it may be interesting to investigate whether the differences between the forecasting

performance of the alternative models are systematic or not. For this purpose, pairwise tests for forecast accuracy are carried out. For the recursive simulation scheme, the test on equal forecasting accuracy proposed by Diebold/Mariano (1995) and West (1996) is applied. For the rolling scheme, the asymptotic justification of the same test is given in Giacomini/White (2004), theorem 6. The detailed results of these tests are given in appendix A.3. The results show that overall, the differences in MSE between the factor forecasts are not statistically significant; there are only a few exceptions. Therefore, according to the tests, the dynamic factor models proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) and Kapetanios (2004) do not seem to outperform the factor forecast model by Stock/Watson (2002a, b) in a systematic way.

Robustness checks To check the robustness of the results obtained so far, we change some of the settings of the simulation design. Firstly, the information criteria for selecting the number of static and dynamic factors are changed. In addition to the criterion IC_{p2} for the number of static factors used in the simulations above, we also take into account IC_{p1} , which also performed well in the Monte Carlo analysis by Bai/Ng (2002). Additionally, alternative rules for the number of dynamic factors for the model of Forni et al. (2003a, b) are applied. For example, the information criterion proposed by Breitung/Kretschmer (2005), which is based on canonical correlations of the static factors and its lags, is applied to determine the number of dynamic factors. The detailed descriptions of the information criteria used as well as the forecast results are provided in appendix A.4. The results show that neither criterion leads to a major change of the results obtained above. The alternative selection rules for determining the number of dynamic factors, in particular, cannot improve the forecasting accuracy of the model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b).

As a further check for robustness, the particular contribution of the factors to the overall forecasting performance was isolated by neglecting the autoregressive terms in the forecasting equation (22). Hence, the final forecasting equation used includes only the estimated factors, $y_{t+h} = \beta \hat{F}_t + \varepsilon_{t+h}$. The comparison between the results obtained here and the results without autoregressive terms enables us to assess whether the factor forecasts are the key sources of the forecasting performance. If the forecasting performance deteriorates too much after eliminating autoregressive terms, this would indicate only a small information content of the factors in isolation. The results of this experiment can again be found in appendix A.4. The key conclusions are not altered by this robustness check. The ranking of the forecasting methods is similar to the results obtained above, although the factor forecasts by Stock/Watson (2002a, b) perform a little bit worse compared with the results obtained above. However, neither the Kapetanios (2004) nor the Forni et al. (2003a, b) factor model can outperform the static factor forecasts at all forecast horizons and simulation designs, and MSE differences are often not significant.

5 Discussion of the results and conclusions

This paper discusses the comparative forecasting accuracy of alternative types of factor models based on large data sets for German GDP. Of all the different factor models, the factor forecast model proposed by Stock/Watson (1999, 2002a, b) is hardly ever the best forecasting model in terms of relative MSE, and either the dynamic principal component model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) or the dynamic factor model proposed by Kapetanios (2004) perform best in terms of forecast accuracy in most cases. However, neither of the dynamic factor models can provide better forecasts than the static model over all forecast horizons and different specifications of the simulation design. Moreover, statistical significant differences in forecast accuracy could be found in only a few cases. Therefore, despite the conceptual and theoretical advantages of the dynamic factor models proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and Forni et al. (2003a), their forecast performance in the data set used here is only slightly better than the baseline forecasting model by Stock/Watson (1999, 2002a, b) based on static principal components. These findings are in line with the mixed empirical results obtained from forecast comparisons in Forni et al. (2003a) and the conclusions drawn by Boivin/Ng (2005), who find that the dynamic factor models generally do not outperform the static Stock/Watson (2002a, b) method for estimating the factors using USA data. These overall mixed results raise the question of further methodological improvements of factor model estimation methods. Note that this paper makes no claim on the general usefulness of dynamic factor models, but, in some data sets, it seems to be the case that their theoretical advantages cannot be fully exploited for forecasting.

One direction for future research is the heterogeneity of the chosen data set, which may be worth further investigation. As shown in Boivin/Ng (2004), preselecting variables for factor estimation may improve the fit of the model because the data often does not represent a homogenous factor structure.²⁷ Following this discussion, data selection in the factor model context may be an important topic for future research.

References

- [1] Altissimo, F., Bassanetti, A., Cristadoro, R., Forni, M., Hallin, M., Lippi, M., Reichlin, L., Veronese, G. (2002), EuroCOIN: A Real Time Coincident Indicator of the Euro Area Business Cycle, CEPR Discussion Paper 3108.
- [2] Artis, M., Banerjee, A. and Marcellino, M. (2004), Factor Forecasts for the UK, Journal of Forecasting, forthcoming.
- [3] Bai, J. (2003), Inferential Theory for Factor Models of Large Dimensions, Econometrica 71, 135-172.

²⁷See also the empirical investigations by Schneider/Spitzer (2004) and Grenouilleau (2004).

- [4] Bai, J., Ng, S. (2002), Determining the Number of Factors in Approximate Factor Models, Econometrica 70, 191-221.
- [5] Bai, J., Ng, S. (2005), Determining the Number of Primitive Shocks in Factor Models, University of Michigan, mimeo.
- [6] Bandholz, H., Funke, M. (2003), In Search of Leading Indicators of Economic Activity in Germany, Journal of Forecasting 22, 277-297.
- [7] Banerjee, A., Marcellino, M., Masten, I. (2003), Leading indicators for the Euro area inflation and GDP growth, CEPR Working Paper 3893.
- [8] Bauer, D. (1998), Some Asymptotic Theory For The Estimation of Linear Systems Using Maximum Likelihood Methods of Subspace Algorithms, Dissertation, University Vienna, download: http://www.eos.tuwien.ac.at/Oeko/DBauer/homep.html
- [9] Bauer, D. (2005), Estimating Linear Dynamical Systems Using Subspace Methods, Econometric Theory 21, 181-211.
- [10] Boivin, J., Ng, S. (2004), Are More Data Always Better for Factor Analysis, Journal of Econometrics, forthcoming.
- [11] Boivin, J., Ng, S. (2005), Understanding and Comparing Factor-Based Forecasts, NBER Working Paper 11285, International Journal of Central Banking, forthcoming.
- [12] Breitung, J., Jagodzinski, D. (2001), Prognoseeigenschaften alternativer Indikatoren für die Konjunkturentwicklung in Deutschland, Konjunkturpolitik 47, 292-314.
- [13] Breitung, J., Kretschmer, U. (2005), Determining the number of dynamic factors in large macroeconomic panels, University of Bonn, mimeo, download: http://www.ect.uni-bonn.de/mitarbeiter/breitung/DiscoPaper/dynfac_el.pdf
- [14] Brillinger, D. (1981), Time Series Data Analysis and Theory, expanded ed., San Francisco.
- [15] Brisson, M., Campbell, B., Galbraith, J. W. (2003), Forecasting Some Low-predictability Time Series Using Diffusion Indices, Journal of Forecasting 22, 515-531.
- [16] Camacho, M., Sancho, I. (2003), Spanish diffusion indexes, Spanish Economic Review 5, 173-203.
- [17] Camba-Mendez, G., Kapetanios, G. (2004), Forecasting euro area inflation using dynamic factor measures of underlying inflation, ECB Working Paper 402, Journal of Forecasting, forthcoming.

- [18] Clements, M., Hendry, D. (1998), Forecasting Economic Time Series, Cambridge University Press.
- [19] Den Reijer, A. (2005), Forecasting Dutch GDP using large scale factor models, DNB Working Paper 28.
- [20] Diebold, F., Mariano, R. (1995), Comparing Predictive Accuracy. Journal of Business & Economic Statistics, Vol. 13, 253-263.
- [21] Fagan, G., Henry, J., Mestre, R. (2001), An area-wide model (AWM) for the euro area, ECB Working Paper 42.
- [22] Forni, M., Hallin, M., Lippi, M., Reichlin, L. (2000), The Generalized Dynamic-Factor Model: Identification and Estimation, The Review of Economics and Statistics 82, 540-554.
- [23] Forni, M., Hallin, M., Lippi, M., Reichlin, L. (2001), Coincident and leading indicators for the EURO area, Economic Journal 111, 62-85.
- [24] Forni, M., Hallin, M., Lippi, M., Reichlin, L. (2003a), Do financial variables help fore-casting inflation and real activity in the euro area?, Journal of Monetary Economics 50, 1243-1255.
- [25] Forni, M., Hallin, M., Lippi, M., Reichlin, L. (2003b), The Generalized Dynamic Factor Model: One-sided estimation and forecasting, mimeo.
- [26] Forni, M., Hallin, M., Lippi, M., Reichlin, L. (2004), The generalized dynamic factor model: consistency and rates, Journal of Econometrics 119, 231-255.
- [27] Fritsche, U., Stephan, S. (2002), Leading Indicators of German Business Cycles: An Assessment of Properties, Jahrbücher für Nationalökonomie und Statistik 222, 289-315.
- [28] Giacomini, R., White, H. (2004), Tests of Conditional Predictive Ability, Boston College, mimeo.
- [29] Grenouilleau, D. (2004), A sorted leading indicators dynamic (SLID) factor model for short-run euro-area GDP forecasting, European Commission, Economic Papers 219.
- [30] Harvey, D., Leybourne, S., Newbold, P. (1997), Testing the Equality of Prediction Mean Squared Errors. International Journal of Forecasting, Vol. 13, 281-291.
- [31] Harvey, D., Leybourne, S., Newbold, P. (1998), Tests for Forecast Encompassing. Journal of Business & Economic Statistics, Vol. 16, pp. 254-259.
- [32] Hüfner, F., Schröder, M. (2002), Prognosegehalt von ifo-Geschäftserwartungen und ZEW-Konjunkturerwartungen: Ein ökonometrischer Vergleich, Jahrbücher für Nationalökonomie und Statistik 222, 316-336.

- [33] Inoue, A., Kilian, L. (2003), On the selection of forecasting models, ECB Working Paper 214, Journal of Econometrics, forthcoming.
- [34] Kapetanios, G. (2004), A note on modelling core inflation for the UK using a new dynamic factor estimation method and a large disaggregated price index dataset, Economics Letters 85, 63-69.
- [35] Kapetanios, G., Camba-Mendez, G. (2004), Forecasting euro area inflation using dynamic factor measures of underlying inflation, ECB Working Paper 402, Journal of Forecasting, forthcoming.
- [36] Kapetanios, G., Marcellino, M. (2004), A Parametric Estimation Method for Dynamic Factor Models of Large Dimensions, Queen Mary University of London, Working Paper 489, revised February 2004.
- [37] Kirchgässner, G., Savioz, M. (2001), Monetary Policy and Forecasts for Real GDP Growth: An Empirical Investigation for the Federal republic of Germany, German Economic Review 2, 339-365.
- [38] Magnus, J., Neudecker, H. (1999), Matrix Differential Calculus With Applications in Statistics and Econometrics, Revised Edition, Wiley & Sons.
- [39] Marcellino, M., Stock, J., Watson, M. (2005), A Comparison of Direct and Iterated Multistep AR Methods for Forecasting Macroeconomic Time Series, Journal of Econometrics, forthcoming.
- [40] McCracken, M., West, K. (2002), Inference About Predictive Ability, in: Clements, M., Hendry, D. (eds.), A Companion to Economic Forecasting, Blackwell, 299-321.
- [41] Newey, W., West, K. (1987), A Simple Positive Semi-Definite, Heteroscedasticity and Autocorrelation Consistent Covariance Matrix, Econometrica 55, 703-708.
- [42] Schneider, M., Spitzer, M. (2004), Forecasting Austrian GDP using the generalized dynamic factor model, OeNB Working Paper 89.
- [43] Schumacher, C., Dreger, C. (2004), Estimating large-scale factor models for economic activity in Germany: Do they outperform simpler models?, Jahrbücher für Nationalökonomie und Statistik 224, 731-750.
- [44] Stock, J., Watson, M. (1999), Forecasting Inflation, Journal of Monetary Economics 44, 293-335.
- [45] Stock, J., Watson, M. (2002a), Macroeconomic Forecasting Using Diffusion Indexes, Journal of Business & Economic Statistics 20, 147-162.

- [46] Stock, J., Watson, M. (2002b), Forecasting Using Principal Components From a Large Number of Predictors, Journal of the American Statistical Association 97, 1167-1179.
- [47] Van Overschee, P., De Moor, B. (1996), Subspace Identification for Linear Systems, Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- [48] Watson, M. (2003), Macroeconomic Forecasting Using Many Predictors, in: Dewatripont, M., Hansen, L., Turnovsky, S. (eds.), Advances in Economics and Econometrics, Theory and Applications, Eight World Congress of the Econometric Society, Vol. III, 87-115.
- [49] West, K. (1996), Asymptotic Inference About Predictive Ability, Econometrica 64, 1067-1084.

A Appendix

A.1 German data set

This appendix describes the panel of time series for the German economy. The whole data set for Germany contains 124 quarterly series over the sample period 1978:1-2004:1. The sources of the time series are the Bundesbank database, the National Accounts database of the Federal German Statistical Office, and Datastream. Some of the time series for unified Germany are available only for the time period after 1991. In order to obtain longer samples, the time series of West Germany and unified Germany were combined after rescaling the West German data to the unified German time series.²⁸ The national accounts data for West and unified Germany are both measured according to the ESA 95 (European System of National Accounts).

Because GDP is the reference series, all time series are quarterly or transformed by averaging into quarterly series. Moreover, natural logarithms were taken for all time series except interest rates, unemployment rates, and capacity utilisation. Stationarity was obtained by appropriately differencing the time series. Seasonal fluctuations were eliminated using Census-X12 if necessary. To eliminate scale effects, the series were centered around zero mean and standardised to have unit variance. Extreme outlier correction was done using a modification of the procedure proposed by Watson (2003). Large outliers are defined as observations that differ from the sample median by more than six times the sample interquartile range.²⁹ The identified observation is set equal to the respective outside boundary of the interquartile.

²⁸This procedure avoids modelling regime shifts and follows numerous empirical studies based on German data. For example, the euro area-wide model proposed by Fagan et al. (2001) relies on German time series that are linked as described above, see Fagan et al. (2001), p. 52. See also Bandholz/Funke (2003), p. 295, for another application.

 $^{^{29}}$ See Watson (2000), p. 93.

Use of GDP and gross value added

- 1. gross domestic product
- 2. private consumption expenditure
- 3. government consumption expenditure
- 4. gross fixed capital formation: machinery & equipment
- 5. gross fixed capital formation: construction
- 6. gross fixed capital formation: other
- 7. exports
- 8. imports
- 9. gross value added: mining and fishery
- 10. gross value added: producing sector excluding construction
- 11. gross value added: construction
- 12. gross value added: wholesale and retail trade, restaurants, hotels and transport
- 13. gross value added: financing and rents
- 14. gross value added: services

Prices

- 1. consumer price index
- 2. export prices
- 3. import prices
- 4. terms of trade
- 5. deflator of GDP
- 6. deflator of private consumption expenditure
- 7. deflator of government consumption expenditure
- 8. deflator of machinery & equipment
- 9. deflator of construction

Manufacturing turnover, production and received orders

- 1. production: intermediate goods industry
- 2. production: capital goods industry
- 3. production: durable and non-durable consumer goods industry
- 4. production: mechanical engineering
- 5. production: electrical engineering
- 6. production: vehicle engineering
- 7. export turnover: intermediate goods industry

- 8. domestic turnover: intermediate goods industry
- 9. export turnover: capital goods industry
- 10. domestic turnover: capital goods industry
- 11. export turnover: durable and non-durable consumer goods industry
- 12. domestic turnover: durable and non-durable consumer goods industry
- 13. export turnover: mechanical engineering
- 14. domestic turnover: mechanical engineering
- 15. export turnover: electrical engineering industry
- 16. domestic turnover: electrical engineering industry
- 17. export turnover: vehicle engineering industry
- 18. domestic turnover: vehicle engineering industry
- 19. orders received by the intermediate goods industry from the domestic market
- 20. orders received by the intermediate goods industry from abroad
- 21. orders received by the capital goods industry from the domestic market
- 22. orders received by the capital goods industry from abroad
- 23. orders received by the durable and non-durable consumer goods industry from the domestic market
- 24. orders received by the durable and non-durable consumer goods industry from abroad
- 25. orders received by the mechanical engineering industry from the domestic market
- 26. orders received by the mechanical engineering industry from abroad
- 27. orders received by the electrical engineering industry from the domestic market
- 28. orders received by the electrical engineering industry from abroad
- 29. orders received by the vehicle engineering industry from the domestic market
- 30. orders received by the vehicle engineering industry from abroad

Construction

- 1. orders received by the construction sector: building construction
- 2. orders received by the construction sector: civil engineering
- 3. orders received by the construction sector: residential building
- 4. orders received by the construction sector: non-residential building construction
- 5. man-hours worked in building construction
- 6. man-hours worked in civil engineering
- 7. man-hours worked in residential building
- 8. man-hours worked in industrial building
- 9. man-hours worked in public building
- 10. turnover: building construction

- 11. turnover: civil engineering
- 12. turnover: residential building
- 13. turnover: industrial building
- 14. turnover: public building
- 15. production in the construction sector

Surveys

- 1. business situation: capital goods producers
- 2. business situation: producers durable goods
- 3. business situation: producers non-durable goods
- 4. business situation: retail trade
- 5. business situation: wholesale trade
- 6. business expectations for the next six months: producers of capital goods
- 7. business expectations for the next six months: producers of durable goods
- 8. business expectations for the next six months: producers of non-durable goods
- 9. business expectations for the next six months: retail trade
- 10. business expectations for the next six months: wholesale trade
- 11. stocks of finished goods: producers of capital goods
- 12. stocks of finished goods: producers of durable goods
- 13. stocks of finished goods: producers of non-durable goods
- 14. capacity utilisation: producers of capital goods
- 15. capacity utilisation: producers of durable goods
- 16. capacity utilisation: producers of non-durable goods

Labour market

- 1. residents
- 2. labour force
- 3. unemployed
- 4. employees and self-employed
- 5. employees
- 6. self-employed
- 7. volume of work, employees and self-employed
- 8. volume of work, employees
- 9. hours, employees and self-employed
- 10. hours, employees

- 11. productivity, per employee
- 12. productivity, per hour
- 13. wages and salaries per employee
- 14. wages and salaries per hour
- 15. wages and salaries, excluding employers' social security contributions
- 16. unit labour costs, per production unit
- 17. unit labour costs, per production unit, hourly basis
- 18. short-term employed
- 19. vacancies
- 20. unemployment rate

Interest rates, stock market indices

- 1. money market rate, overnight deposits
- 2. money market rate, 1 month deposits
- 3. money market rate, 3 months deposits
- 4. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 1 to 2 years
- 5. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 2 to 3 years
- 6. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 3 to 4 years
- 7. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 4 to 5 years
- 8. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 5 to 6 years
- 9. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 6 to 7 years
- 10. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 7 to 8 years
- 11. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 8 to 9 years
- 12. bond yields on public and non-public long term bonds with average rest maturity from 9 to 10 years
- 13. stock prices: CDAX
- 14. stock prices: DAX
- 15. stock prices: REX

Miscellaneous indicators

- 1. current account: goods trade
- 2. current account: services
- 3. current account: transfers
- 4. HWWA raw material price index
- 5. new car registrations

A.2 Model specification for forecast simulations

Information criteria model selection For the dynamic factor model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b), the auxiliary variables to be determined by the user are r, q and M as well as the autoregressive lag length of the forecast equation. In this paper, the number of static factors r is determined by the criterion IC_{p2} of Bai/Ng (2002), which is given by³⁰

$$IC_{p2}(r) = \ln(V(r,F)) + r\left(\frac{N+T}{NT}\right) \ln(\min\{N,T\}).$$
(24)

The information criterion reflects the trade-off between goodness-of-fit on the one hand and overfitting on the other. The first term on the right-hand side shows the goodness-of-fit, which is given by the residual sum of squares

$$V(r,F) = \frac{1}{NT} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{t=1}^{T} (X_{it} - C_i F_t)^2, \qquad (25)$$

and depends on the estimates of the static factors and the number of factors. The residuals are given by $X_{it} - C_i F_t$, where C_i is a $(1 \times r)$ dimensional row vector of the parameter matrix C of the static model, see (2) in the main text. If the number of factors r is increased, the variance of the factors F_t increases, too, and the sum of squared residuals decreases. Hence, the information criteria have to be minimised in order to determine the number of factors. The penalty of overfitting, which is the second term on the right-hand side behind r in (24), is an increasing function of the cross-section size N and time series length T. In empirical applications, one has to fix a maximum number of factors, say $r_{\rm max}$, and estimate the model for all number of factors $r = 1, \ldots, r_{\text{max}}$. The optimal number of factors minimises IC_{p2} . In the forecast comparison, we set $r_{\text{max}} = 10$. The number of dynamic factors q is determined by the information criterion proposed by Bai/Ng (2005). This criterion takes the estimated static factors as given, and estimates a VAR of lag order p on these factors, where p is determined by the Bayesian information criterion (BIC). Then, a spectral decomposition of the residual covariance matrix $\widehat{\Gamma}$ is computed. Define a pseudo matrix $\widehat{\Gamma}(k)$ of $\widehat{\Gamma}$ according to $\widehat{\Gamma}(k) = \sum_{j=1}^k \widehat{c}_j \widehat{\beta}_j \widehat{\beta}'_j$, where \widehat{c}_j is the *j*-th ordered eigenvalue of $\widehat{\Gamma}$, and $\widehat{\beta}_j$ is the corresponding eigenvector, and $k \leq r$. Define

$$\widehat{D}_k = \left\| \widehat{d}_{k+1} - \widehat{d}_k \right\| / \left\| \widehat{d}_0 \right\|, \text{ where } \widehat{d}_k = \text{vech}(\widehat{\Gamma}(k)),$$
(26)

and $\widehat{d}_0 = \widehat{d}_r$. \widehat{D}_k is a measure of the marginal contribution to covariance when the number of dynamic factors is increased from k to k+1. The set of admissible numbers of dynamic factors is chosen by a boundary according to $\mathcal{K} = \{k : \widehat{D}_k < m/\min[N^{2/5}, T^{2/5}]\}$ where m = 0.5 is chosen following the Monte Carlo results in Bai/Ng (2005), p. 15. Finally, the number of

 $^{^{30}}$ See Bai/Ng (2002), p. 201.

dynamic factors is given by $\widehat{q}^{BN} = \min\{k \in \mathcal{K}\}$.³¹ The Bartlett lag length M for calculating the spectral density in (6) is determined by $M = \text{round}\left(\frac{2}{3}T^{1/3}\right)$, where T is the time series sample size in the recursive or rolling-window subsample.³² In the forecasting equation (22), the lag length is determined according to the Bayesian information criterion with a maximum number of lags to check equal to four. For the model proposed by Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004), the auxiliary variables to be determined by the user are r, s and b. The number of factors r is chosen according to IC_{p2} , and the lead truncation in (18) is fixed at s = 1, so the left-hand side of the subspace core equation (14) contains only contemporaneous data, as suggested for forecasting purposes by Kapetanios (2004).³³ The regressor matrix has a lag truncation of order b according to $b = \text{round}\left(\ln(T)^{1.05}\right)$.³⁴ In the forecasting equation, the lag length is again determined according to the Bayesian information criterion with a maximum number of lags to check equal to four. For the model by Stock /Watson (2002a, b), the only parameter to choose is r and the lag length in the forecast equation. This specification is carried out as above for the other models.

Performance-based model selection For the performance-based model selection maximum values are used for the auxiliary parameters. For the dynamic factor model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b), the auxiliary variables to be determined by the user are r, q and M, as well as the autoregressive lag length of the forecast equation. From the link between the number of static and dynamic factors, which is given by r = q(p+1), we can also specify q and p, see (5). Here, $q_{\text{max}} = 4$, $p_{\text{max}} = 4$, and $M_{\text{max}} = 4$ are used. In the forecasting equation (22), the maximum lag length is equal to four. For all possible specifications of p, q, M and lag length in the forecast equation, the model is estimated and forecasts are computed. Finally, the best-performing model according to the forecast MSE is chosen. For the model proposed by Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004), the auxiliary variables to be determined by the user are r, s and b. We set $r_{\text{max}} = 8$, s = 1, and $b_{\text{max}} = 4$. In the static factor model proposed by Stock/Watson (2002a, b), the parameter to specify is $r_{\text{max}} = 8$.

A.3 Testing for equal forecast accuracy

In this section investigates whether the differences between the forecasting performance of the alternative models are systematic or not. For this purpose, pairwise tests for forecast accuracy are carried out. For the recursive simulation scheme, the test on equal forecasting accuracy proposed by Diebold/Mariano (1995) and West (1996) is applied. For the rolling scheme, the asymptotic justification of the same test is given in Giacomini/White (2004), theorem 6. Note that both tests are applied to compare the MSEs, so no estimation un-

 $^{^{31}}$ See Bai/Ng (2005), p. 12, proposition 2.

 $^{^{32}}$ This rule for M is chosen by Forni et al. (2000), p. 548, according to its favourable performance in Monte Carlo simulations.

³³See Kapetanios (2004), p. 66.

³⁴See Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004), p. 23.

certainty has to be taken into account for computing the test statistics.³⁵ Moreover, the alternative factor models are non-nested, so the tests by Diebold/Mariano (1995) and West (1996) can be directly applied.³⁶ The test statistic is constructed as follows: Consider two models A and B that both produce forecasts of the variable y_t in period t. The forecasts h periods ahead are conditional on information available in period t-h, and the forecast is the application of the conditional expectation operator $y_{A,t|t-h}$ and $y_{B,t|t-h}$ for model A and B, respectively. In the factor model context chosen here, the forecasts are provided using equation (22) in the main text. Calculate a sequence of P forecast errors for both models $e_{i,t,h} = y_t - y_{i,t|t-h}$ for i = A, B and observations $t = 1, \ldots, P$. The Diebold/Mariano (1995) and West (1996) test for equal forecast accuracy is based on the time series of differences of the squared forecast errors, $d_{t,h} = e_{A,t,h}^2 - e_{B,t,h}^2$. Under the null hypothesis, the sample mean of $d_{t,h}$, $\overline{d}_h = \frac{1}{P} \sum_t d_{t,h}$, is not significantly different from zero. The statistic is defined as

$$DM_{h} = \frac{\sqrt{P} \,\overline{d}_{h}}{\sqrt{(1/P) \sum_{\tau=-(h-1)}^{(h-1)} [(h-|\tau|)/h] \sum_{t=|\tau|+1}^{P} (d_{t,h} - \overline{d}_{h}) (d_{t-|\tau|,h} - \overline{d}_{h})}},$$
(27)

where the denominator includes a heteroscedasticity and autocorrelation consistent estimate of the variance of $d_{t,h}$ assuming that the h-step ahead forecast errors are at most (h-1)dependent.³⁷ The weighting scheme of the autocovariances follows Newey/West (1987). The statistic DM_h is standard normal distributed. Harvey et al. (1997) provide simulation results that suggest using a small sample correction for the statistic DM_h . The modified statistic is defined as $MDM_h = \kappa DM_h$ with $\kappa = P^{-0.5} [P + 1 - 2h + P^{-1}h(h-1)]^{0.5}$ and its critical values should be taken from the t(P-1) distribution rather than the normal distribution. For the tests presented below, the small sample correction is used. The results of the application of the test to the factor models are given in table 3 for both the performance-based model selection and the model selection based on information criteria. The tables show pvalues for the tests. For the performance-based model selection in panel A of table 3, there are no significant differences in forecasting accuracy at the 5% level. For the model selection based on information criteria, only the method proposed by Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004) can in one case outperform the other models at the 5% level. However, the overall impression is that the differences in MSEs are not systematic as the significance levels are large in most cases.

³⁵See West (1996), p. 1073, McCracken/West (2002), p. 312.

³⁶See McCracken/West (2002), p. 309. For the recursive scheme, the distinction of nested or non-nested models under consideration is not relevant for the asymptotic validity of the tests. See Giacomini/White (2004), p. 3.

³⁷See Diebold/Mariano (1995), p. 254.

Table 3: Testing for equal forecasting accuracy A. Performance-based model selection

		Reci	ursive sch	neme		Ro	lling sche	eme
Forecast horizon		SW	FHLR	KM	\overline{SV}	\overline{V}	FHLR	KM
	SW	-	0.24	0.43	_		0.27	0.42
1	FHLR		-	0.36			-	0.28
	KM			-				-
	SW	-	0.16	0.43	-		0.30	0.32
2	FHLR		-	0.36			-	0.21
	KM			-				-
	SW	-	0.31	0.26	_		0.38	0.27
3	FHLR		-	0.47			-	0.11
	KM			-				-
	SW	-	0.20	0.31	_		0.21	0.30
4	FHLR		-	0.38			-	0.13
	KM			-				

B. Information criteria model selection

		Rec	Recursive scheme			olling sch	eme
Forecast horizon		SW	FHLR	KM	$\overline{\text{SW}}$	FHLR	KM
	SW	-	0.39	0.06	-	0.44	0.38
1	FHLR		-	0.11		-	0.36
	KM			-			-
	SW	-	0.29	0.19	-	0.21	0.05
2	FHLR		-	0.13		-	0.15
	KM			-			-
	SW	-	0.42	0.40	-	0.43	0.13
3	FHLR		-	0.45		-	0.15
	KM			-			-
	SW	-	0.42	0.38	-	0.41	0.12
4	FHLR		-	0.37		-	0.11
	KM			-			-

Notes: The table shows p-values of the test. The null hypothesis is pairwise equal forecast accuracy. The test is symmetric. Further information about the computation of the test is given in the appendix. 'SW' denotes the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) approach forecasts, 'FHLR' is the dynamic factor model forecast from Forni et al. (2003a, b), and 'KM' denotes the subspace factor model forecast proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004).

A.4 Robustness checks of the results

Using alternative information criteria for model selection: static factors In the literature, several information criteria can be found to determine the number of static factors or the number of dynamic factors. In order to check the robustness of the results, the forecast simulations are carried out with different information criteria. With respect to the number of static factors, Bai/Ng (2002) also find that the criterion IC_{p1} given by ³⁸

$$IC_{p1}(r) = \ln(V(r, F)) + r\left(\frac{N+T}{NT}\right) \ln\left(\frac{NT}{N+T}\right)$$
 (28)

performs well in Monte Carlo simulations. Hence, as a check for robustness, the forecasts will be computed using this criterion IC_{p1} instead of (24). Table 4 below shows the forecast performance of the factor models in terms of relative MSE compared with the reference autoregressive model. The reference model remains the same as in the main text, so the results can be directly compared with those from table 2 in the main text. Compared with

Table 4: Relative MSE, information criteria model selection using IC_{p1} A. Recursive scheme

		Relativ		Ranking				
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4
SW	0.835	0.731	0.780	0.781	3	1	2	2
FHLR	0.829	0.757	0.719	0.754	2	3	1	1
KM	0.797	0.747	0.853	0.894	1	2	3	3

B. Rolling-window scheme

		Ranking							
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4		1	2	3	4
SW	0.816	0.765	0.840	1.032		2	3	3	3
FHLR	0.792	0.802	0.879	1.043		3	2	2	2
KM	0.702	0.645	0.833	0.964		1	1	1	1

Notes: The table shows the mean-squared errors (MSE) of the various models relative to the MSE of the autoregressive model. 'SW' denotes the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) approach forecasts, 'FHLR' is the dynamic factor model forecast from Forni et al. (2003a, b), and 'KM' denotes the subspace factor model forecast proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004). The ranking on the right-hand side of the panel ranks the series with the smallest relative MSE with respect to the AR model first.

the results in the main text, there is less clear evidence in favour of the Kapetanios (2004)

 $^{^{38}}$ See Bai/Ng (2002), p. 201.

model using the criterion IC_{p1} for the recursive scheme, whereas the results of the main text are clearly confirmed for the rolling scheme. Again, there does not seem to be one model that consistently outperforms the others.

Using alternative information criteria for model selection: dynamic factors To investigate the role of the choice of the correct number of dynamic factors in the model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b), we additionally investigate two other rules. Namely, we investigate the heuristic rule that selects the number of dynamic factors according to their marginal contribution to the variance of the vector of time series included in the factor model. In particular, the number of dynamic factors q is determined by the individual variance contribution of a dynamic factor to the overall variance of the panel of time series, where we set the marginal contribution boundary to 10%.³⁹ This selection rule will be denoted as $IC^{10\%}$ below. As a second rule, we apply the information criterion proposed by Breitung/Kretschmer (2005). This criterion is based on canonical correlation analysis of the static factors obtained from principal component analysis and relies on the estimation of a VAR of the factors of lag order p which is chosen by the Bayesian information criterion. The static factors and their lags are stacked into the matrix $\hat{G}_t^{(p)} = [\hat{F}_t', \dots, \hat{F}_{t-p}']'$. Then define

$$\widehat{S}_{ij} = \sum_{t=2}^{T} \widehat{G}_{t-i}^{(p)} \widehat{G}_{t-j}^{(p)\prime}, \ i, j \in \{0, 1\}.$$
(29)

and solve the generalised eigenvalue problem

$$\left| \widehat{\mu} \widehat{S}_{11} - \widehat{S}_{10} (\widehat{S}_{00})^{-1} \widehat{S}_{01} \right| = 0 \tag{30}$$

to obtain the eigenvalues $\hat{\mu}_i$ for $i=1,\ldots,r$ in decreasing order of magnitude. The information criterion is then given by

$$IC^{BK}(q) = \left(-T\sum_{i=r-q+1}^{r} \ln(1-\widehat{\mu}_i)\right) + (r-q)^2 \ln(T).$$
 (31)

Asymptotic properties and Monte Carlo results for this information criterion are provided in Breitung/Kretschmer (2005). In table 5, the results for the dynamic factor models using the three alternative information criteria are shown. The table shows that the selection rule by Bai/Ng (2005), denoted as \hat{q}^{BN} and used in the main text, provides the best forecasts overall. Hence, neither criteria used for cross-checking can improve the performance of the dynamic factor model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) as presented in the main text. Note that the selection rules tend to choose quite different numbers of q. Whereas the $IC^{10\%}$ tends to select between two and three dynamic factors, and the criterion by Breitung/Kretschmer (2005)

³⁹See Forni et al. (2000), p. 547.

Table 5: Relative MSE of dynamic factor model using different information criteria for the number of dynamic factors

A. Recursive scheme

		Relativ	Ranking					
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4
\widehat{q}^{BN}	0.829	0.756	0.817	0.881	2	1	1	1
IC^{BK}	0.827	0.855	0.828	0.920	1	3	2	2
$IC^{10\%}$	0.840	0.804	0.875	0.938	3	2	3	3

B. Rolling-window scheme

			Rank			 g			
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4	_	1	2	3	4
\widehat{q}^{BN}	0.731	0.707	0.812	1.000		1	1	1	1
IC^{BK}	0.755	0.756	0.872	1.083		2	3	3	3
$IC^{10\%}$	0.779	0.724	0.828	1.000		3	2	2	2

Notes: The table shows the mean-squared errors (MSE) of the dynamic factor model forecast from Forni et al. (2003a, b) using three different criteria for selecting the number of dynamic factors q. 'BN' is the selection rule proposed by Bai/Ng (2005), and 'BK' denotes the information criterion by Breitung/Kretschmer (2005). '10%' denotes choosing the number of dynamic factors with marginal variance contribution to the whole vector of time series of 10%. The ranking on the right-hand side of the panel ranks the series with the smallest relative MSE with respect to the AR model first.

between two and four, the selection rule proposed by Bai/Ng (2005) selects between four and seven dynamic factors. This is in line with the empirical results for the USA provided by Bai/Ng (2005), where the selection rule \hat{q}^{BN} chooses considerably more dynamic factors than other methods. In our case, the larger number of factors also leads to a better forecast performance when applied to the German data set.

Eliminating AR terms in the forecasting equation The results for the forecasting models where autoregressive terms are neglected, in particular using the forecast equation $y_{t+h} = \beta \hat{F}_t + \varepsilon_{t+h}$, can be found in table 6. The benchmark autoregressive model remains the same as in the main text. The results of the table show that the factor models with no autoregressive terms still have considerable advantages over the benchmark autoregressive model with respect to their forecasting performance, when the autoregressive terms in the factor forecasting equation (22) are neglected. Among the factor models, the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) static factor forecasts never rank first. As in the main text, when performance-based model selection is used, the Forni et al. (2003a, b) factors always provide better forecasts than the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) factors. If information criteria are used, the

Table 6: Relative MSE, no autoregressive terms in the forecast equation I. Performance-based model selection

A. Recursive scheme

		Relativ		Ranking				
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4
SW	0.833	0.805	0.854	0.865	3	3	3	2
FHLR	0.767	0.689	0.805	0.793	2	1	2	1
KM	0.709	0.697	0.746	0.909	1	2	1	3

B. Rolling-window scheme

		Relativ]	Ranking				
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4
SW	0.839	0.726	0.811	0.940	3	2	2	3
FHLR	0.734	0.695	0.791	0.890	1	1	1	1
KM	0.754	0.747	0.883	0.929	2	3	3	2

II. Information criteria model selection

A. Recursive scheme

		Relative MSE							g
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4		1	2	3	4
SW	0.831	0.817	0.846	0.899		3	3	2	2
FHLR	0.799	0.794	0.828	0.886		2	2	1	1
KM	0.740	0.714	0.878	0.940		1	1	3	3

B. Rolling-window scheme

		Relativ]	Ranking				
Forecast horizon	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4
SW	0.804	0.714	0.759	0.945	2	2	2	3
FHLR	0.812	0.731	0.758	0.940	3	3	1	2
KM	0.782	0.688	0.868	0.937	1	1	3	1

Notes: The factor model forecasts are based on forecasting equations with no autoregressive terms for GDP. The table shows the mean-squared errors (MSE) of the various models relative to the MSE of the autoregressive model. 'SW' denotes the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) approach forecasts, 'FHLR' is the dynamic factor model forecast from Forni et al. (2003a, b), and 'KM' denotes the subspace factor model forecast proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004). The ranking on the right-hand side of the panel ranks the series with the smallest relative MSE with respect to the AR model first.

ranking between both models is sometimes reversed in the rolling-window scheme. The ranking between the dynamic factor model proposed by Forni et al. (2003a, b) and the dynamic factor model proposed by Kapetanios (2004) changes for different forecast horizons and simulations schemes. To check whether the differences are significant or not, again the tests for equal pairwise forecast accuracy are applied. Results can be found in table 7. Compared with the forecast equation, where AR terms are included, there are a few more cases where differences are significant. However, according to the tests, most of the differences in forecasting accuracy are not significant and the results are not clear-cut over the different forecast horizons and simulation designs. Therefore, the exclusion of AR terms does not alter the key message from the main text: although the factor forecasts proposed by Stock/Watson (2002a, b) have a slightly worse performance in terms of relative MSE, the differences in forecast accuracy are small and not systematic.

Table 7: Testing for equal forecasting accuracy, no autoregressive lags in forecast equation A. Performance-based model selection

		Rec	ursive scl	neme	Ro	lling sche	eme
Forecast horizon		SW	FHLR	$\overline{\mathrm{KM}}$	$\overline{\text{SW}}$	FHLR	KM
	SW	-	0.31	0.12	_	0.10	0.13
1	FHLR		-	0.25		-	0.33
	KM			-			-
	SW	-	0.00	0.01	-	0.32	0.35
2	FHLR		-	0.45		-	0.23
	KM			-			-
	SW	-	0.32	0.20	-	0.29	0.45
3	FHLR		-	0.27		-	0.16
	KM			-			-
	SW	-	0.20	0.26	_	0.22	0.45
4	FHLR		-	0.18		-	0.36
	KM			-			-

B. Information criteria model selection

			Recursive scheme			eme
•	SW	FHLR	KM	SW	FHLR	KM
SW	-	0.05	0.07	-	0.28	0.36
FHLR		-	0.18		-	0.33
KM			-			-
SW	-	0.13	0.07	-	0.13	0.34
FHLR		-	0.12		-	0.23
KM			-			-
SW	-	0.23	0.37	-	0.46	0.08
FHLR		-	0.29		-	0.07
KM			-			-
SW	-	0.23	0.33	_	0.39	0.46
FHLR		-	0.29		-	0.48
KM			-			
	FHLR KM SW FHLR KM SW FHLR KM SW FHLR KM SW FHLR	SW FHLR KM SW FHLR KM SW - FHLR KM SW FHLR KM SW FHLR FHLR FHLR	SW FHLR SW - 0.05 FHLR - - SW - 0.13 FHLR - - SW - 0.23 FHLR - - KM - 0.23 FHLR - - SW - 0.23 FHLR - - FHLR - - FHLR - - FHLR - -	SW FHLR KM SW - 0.05 0.07 FHLR - 0.18 KM - - SW - 0.13 0.07 FHLR - 0.12 KM - - 0.23 FHLR - 0.29 KM - 0.23 0.33 FHLR - 0.23 0.33 FHLR - 0.23 0.33 FHLR - 0.29	SW FHLR KM SW SW - 0.05 0.07 - FHLR - 0.18 - SW - 0.13 0.07 - FHLR - 0.12 - KM - - - FHLR - 0.23 0.37 - FHLR - 0.29 - KM - - - SW - 0.23 0.33 - FHLR - 0.23 0.33 - FHLR - 0.29 -	SW FHLR KM SW FHLR SW - 0.05 0.07 - 0.28 FHLR - 0.18 - - KM - - - 0.12 - 0.13 FHLR - 0.12 - - - - - 0.46 -

Notes: The table shows p-values of the test. The null hypothesis is pairwise equal forecast accuracy. The test is symmetric. Further information about the computation of the test is given in the appendix. 'SW' denotes the Stock/Watson (2002a, b) approach forecasts, 'FHLR' is the dynamic factor model forecast from Forni et al. (2003a, b), and 'KM' denotes the subspace factor model forecast proposed by Kapetanios (2004) and Kapetanios/Marcellino (2004).

The following Discussion Papers have been published since 2004:

Series 1: Economic Studies

1	2004	Foreign Bank Entry into Emerging Economies: An Empirical Assessment of the Determinants and Risks Predicated on German FDI Data	Torsten Wezel
2	2004	Does Co-Financing by Multilateral Development Banks Increase "Risky" Direct Investment in Emerging Markets? –	
		Evidence for German Banking FDI	Torsten Wezel
3	2004	Policy Instrument Choice and Non-Coordinated Monetary Policy in Interdependent Economies	
4	2004	Inflation Targeting Rules and Welfare in an Asymmetric Currency Area	Giovanni Lombardo
5	2004	FDI versus cross-border financial services: The globalisation of German banks	Claudia M. Buch Alexander Lipponer
6	2004	Clustering or competition? The foreign investment behaviour of German banks	Claudia M. Buch Alexander Lipponer
7	2004	PPP: a Disaggregated View	Christoph Fischer
8	2004	A rental-equivalence index for owner-occupied housing in West Germany 1985 to 1998	
9	2004	The Inventory Cycle of the German Economy	Thomas A. Knetsch
10	2004	Evaluating the German Inventory Cycle Using Data from the Ifo Business Survey	Thomas A. Knetsch
11	2004	Real-time data and business cycle analysis in Germany	Jörg Döpke

12	2004	Business Cycle Transmission from the US to Germany – a Structural Factor Approach	Sandra Eickmeier
13	2004	Consumption Smoothing Across States and Time: International Insurance vs. Foreign Loans	George M. von Furstenberg
14	2004	Real-Time Estimation of the Output Gap in Japan and its Usefulness for Inflation Forecasting and Policymaking	Koichiro Kamada
15	2004	Welfare Implications of the Design of a Currency Union in Case of Member Countries of Different Sizes and Output Persistence	Rainer Frey
16	2004	On the decision to go public: Evidence from privately-held firms	Ekkehart Boehmer Alexander Ljungqvist
17	2004	Who do you trust while bubbles grow and blow? A comparative analysis of the explanatory power of accounting and patent information for the market values of German firms	Fred Ramb Markus Reitzig
18	2004	The Economic Impact of Venture Capital	Astrid Romain, Bruno van Pottelsberghe
19	2004	The Determinants of Venture Capital: Additional Evidence	Astrid Romain, Bruno van Pottelsberghe
20	2004	Financial constraints for investors and the speed of adaption: Are innovators special?	Ulf von Kalckreuth
21	2004	How effective are automatic stabilisers? Theory and results for Germany and other OECD countries	Michael Scharnagl Karl-Heinz Tödter

22	2004	Asset Prices in Taylor Rules: Specification, Estimation, and Policy Implications for the ECB	Pierre L. Siklos Thomas Werner Martin T. Bohl
23	2004	Financial Liberalization and Business Cycles: The Experience of Countries in the Baltics and Central Eastern Europe	Lúcio Vinhas de Souza
24	2004	Towards a Joint Characterization of Monetary Policy and the Dynamics of the Term Structure of Interest Rates	Ralf Fendel
25	2004	How the Bundesbank really conducted monetary policy: An analysis based on real-time data	Christina Gerberding Andreas Worms Franz Seitz
26	2004	Real-time Data for Norway: Challenges for Monetary Policy	T. Bernhardsen, Ø. Eitrheim, A.S. Jore, Ø. Røisland
27	2004	Do Consumer Confidence Indexes Help Forecast Consumer Spending in Real Time?	Dean Croushore
28	2004	The use of real time information in Phillips curve relationships for the euro area	Maritta Paloviita David Mayes
29	2004	The reliability of Canadian output gap estimates	Jean-Philippe Cayen Simon van Norden
30	2004	Forecast quality and simple instrument rules - a real-time data approach	Heinz Glück Stefan P. Schleicher
31	2004	Measurement errors in GDP and forward-looking monetary policy: The Swiss case	Peter Kugler Thomas J. Jordan Carlos Lenz Marcel R. Savioz

32	2004	Estimating Equilibrium Real Interest Rates in Real Time	Todd E. Clark Sharon Kozicki
33	2004	Interest rate reaction functions for the euro area Evidence from panel data analysis	Karsten Ruth
34	2004	The Contribution of Rapid Financial Development to Asymmetric Growth of Manufacturing Industries: Common Claims vs. Evidence for Poland	George M. von Furstenberg
35	2004	Fiscal rules and monetary policy in a dynamic stochastic general equilibrium model	Jana Kremer
36	2004	Inflation and core money growth in the euro area	Manfred J.M. Neumann Claus Greiber
37	2004	Taylor rules for the euro area: the issue of real-time data	Dieter Gerdesmeier Barbara Roffia
38	2004	What do deficits tell us about debt? Empirical evidence on creative accounting with fiscal rules in the EU	Jürgen von Hagen Guntram B. Wolff
39	2004	Optimal lender of last resort policy in different financial systems	Falko Fecht Marcel Tyrell
40	2004	Expected budget deficits and interest rate swap spreads - Evidence for France, Germany and Italy	Kirsten Heppke-Falk Felix Hüfner
41	2004	Testing for business cycle asymmetries based on autoregressions with a Markov-switching intercept	Malte Knüppel
1	2005	Financial constraints and capacity adjustment in the United Kingdom – Evidence from a large panel of survey data	Ulf von Kalckreuth Emma Murphy

2	2005	Common stationary and non-stationary factors in the euro area analyzed in a	
		large-scale factor model	Sandra Eickmeier
3	2005	Financial intermediaries, markets, and growth	F. Fecht, K. Huang, A. Martin
4	2005	The New Keynesian Phillips Curve in Europe: does it fit or does it fail?	Peter Tillmann
5	2005	Taxes and the financial structure of German inward FDI	Fred Ramb A. J. Weichenrieder
6	2005	International diversification at home and abroad	Fang Cai Francis E. Warnock
7	2005	Multinational enterprises, international trade, and productivity growth: Firm-level evidence from the United States	Wolfgang Keller Steven R. Yeaple
8	2005	Location choice and employment decisions: a comparison of German and Swedish multinationals	S. O. Becker, K. Ekholm, R. Jäckle, MA. Muendler
9	2005	Business cycles and FDI: evidence from German sectoral data	Claudia M. Buch Alexander Lipponer
10	2005	Multinational firms, exclusivity, and the degree of backward linkages	Ping Lin Kamal Saggi
11	2005	Firm-level evidence on international stock market comovement	Robin Brooks Marco Del Negro
12	2005	The determinants of intra-firm trade: in search for export-import magnification effects	Peter Egger Michael Pfaffermayr

13	2005	Foreign direct investment, spillovers and absorptive capacity: evidence from quantile regressions	Sourafel Girma Holger Görg
14	2005	Learning on the quick and cheap: gains from trade through imported expertise	James R. Markusen Thomas F. Rutherford
15	2005	Discriminatory auctions with seller discretion: evidence from German treasury auctions	Jörg Rocholl
16	2005	Consumption, wealth and business cycles: why is Germany different?	B. Hamburg, M. Hoffmann, J. Keller
17	2005	Tax incentives and the location of FDI: evidence from a panel of German multinationals	Thiess Buettner Martin Ruf
18	2005	Monetary Disequilibria and the Euro/Dollar Exchange Rate	Dieter Nautz Karsten Ruth
19	2005	Berechnung trendbereinigter Indikatoren für Deutschland mit Hilfe von Filterverfahren	Stefan Stamfort
20	2005	How synchronized are central and east European economies with the euro area? Evidence from a structural factor model	Sandra Eickmeier Jörg Breitung
21	2005	Asymptotic distribution of linear unbiased estimators in the presence of heavy-tailed stochastic regressors and residuals	JR. Kurz-Kim S.T. Rachev G. Samorodnitsky
22	2005	The Role of Contracting Schemes for the Welfare Costs of Nominal Rigidities over the Business Cycle	Matthias Pastian
23	2005	The cross-sectional dynamics of German business cycles: a bird's eye view	J. Döpke, M. Funke S. Holly, S. Weber

24 2005 Forecasting German GDP using alternative Christian Schumacher factor models based on large datasets

Series 2: Banking and Financial Studies

1	2004	Forecasting Credit Portfolio Risk	A. Hamerle, T. Liebig, H. Scheule
2	2004	Systematic Risk in Recovery Rates – An Empirical Analysis of US Corporate Credit Exposures	Klaus Düllmann Monika Trapp
3	2004	Does capital regulation matter for bank behaviour? Evidence for German savings banks	Frank Heid Daniel Porath Stéphanie Stolz
4	2004	German bank lending during emerging market crises: A bank level analysis	F. Heid, T. Nestmann, B. Weder di Mauro, N. von Westernhagen
5	2004	How will Basel II affect bank lending to emerging markets? An analysis based on German bank level data	T. Liebig, D. Porath, B. Weder di Mauro, M. Wedow
6	2004	Estimating probabilities of default for German savings banks and credit cooperatives	Daniel Porath
1	2005	Measurement matters – Input price proxies and bank efficiency in Germany	Michael Koetter
2	2005	The supervisor's portfolio: the market price risk of German banks from 2001 to 2003 – Analysis and models for risk aggregation	Christoph Memmel Carsten Wehn
3	2005	Do banks diversify loan portfolios? A tentative answer based on individual bank loan portfolios	Andreas Kamp Andreas Pfingsten Daniel Porath
4	2005	Banks, markets, and efficiency	F. Fecht, A. Martin

5	2005	The forecast ability of risk-neutral densities	Ben Craig
		of foreign exchange	Joachim Keller
6	2005	Cyclical implications of minimum capital requirements	Frank Heid
7	2005	Banks' regulatory capital buffer and the business cycle: evidence for German savings and cooperative banks	Stéphanie Stolz Michael Wedow

Visiting researcher at the Deutsche Bundesbank

The Deutsche Bundesbank in Frankfurt is looking for a visiting researcher. Visitors should prepare a research project during their stay at the Bundesbank. Candidates must hold a Ph D and be engaged in the field of either macroeconomics and monetary economics, financial markets or international economics. Proposed research projects should be from these fields. The visiting term will be from 3 to 6 months. Salary is commensurate with experience.

Applicants are requested to send a CV, copies of recent papers, letters of reference and a proposal for a research project to:

Deutsche Bundesbank Personalabteilung Wilhelm-Epstein-Str. 14

D - 60431 Frankfurt GERMANY